
 

 1 
 4153-5966-3144 v.1.docx 

 

Dear Mr Jenkins 
 
Transport and Works Act 1992 
Proposed Rother Valley Railway (Bodiam to Robertsbridge Junction) Order  
Rule 17 - Further Environmental Information - Update 
 
I write further to my letter of 30 September.  
 
In that letter, I advised you that the applicant had already instructed Capita to press on with the 
work required to produce an updated FRA and that information had been requested four weeks’ 
previously from the Agency’s hydrological specialists to enable Capita’s initial hydrological work to 
proceed.  
 
I also advised you that the applicant was confident that it could meet the 22 March 2021 deadline 
for submission of the entirety of the Rule 17 information and that I proposed to revert to you by 
today confirm this, with a view to setting a date for the Inquiry and determining whether it is to be 
a virtual or blended event.   
 
As indicated in my previous letters on this subject, the applicant has been concerned, based on its 
previous experience, about its lack of control over the Environment Agency’s response times and 
the impact on the timetable of possible delays.  
 
I am instructed that, as of yesterday, most of the data originally requested by Capita on 4 August 
had not been received from the Environment Agency. I attach an email from Capita that addresses 
some questions that were asked of Capita in order to allow me to fully consider the matter and to 
compose this letter to you. I am also instructed that the applicant’s Project Manager, David Gillett, 
has contacted the Environment Agency directly about the urgency of the need for the data. I am 
told by Mr Gillett that the amount of data to be transferred electronically is massive and that 
Environment Agency staff are constrained by working from home.  
 
Progress has been delayed, so far, by 11 weeks (that is, 5 weeks longer than the 6 weeks you 
allowed for this in your last letter) and I am advised that Temple has indicated that its consultants 
will require a further 4 weeks to incorporate the FRA modelling into the EIA update (although I 
appreciate that you considered 2 weeks ought to be sufficient for  this).  
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In your letter you allowed an overall period of 18 weeks from completion of the preliminary matters 
and 26 weeks in all. I understand that the Environment Agency has promised that the missing data 
will be sent in the next few days. If we allow 18 weeks from Monday 2 November, plus 2 weeks for 
the further environmental work that would take us to 22 March 2021 with no buffer for the holiday 
period or unanticipated hold ups.  
 
Both Capita and Temple have assured the applicants that they will seek to make up time to meet 
the 22 March but you will see that Capita has suggested that an extension of two to three weeks 
for the submission would be appropriate, assuming that the Environment Agency  provides the 
missing data in the next few days.  
 
In the circumstances, the applicant cannot guarantee that all the environmental information 
requested will be ready for submission by 22 March and I am instructed that a more realistic date 
would be 12 April. The applicant appreciates that any delay is undesirable having regard, in 
particular, to the concerns expressed by the landowners and that it is essential to strike a fair and 
reasonable balance between the differing interests of the parties. The applicant is also aware that 
you have stated in terms that the submission date for the requested further environment 
information is to be 22 March. However, you could not have anticipated when setting that date that 
there would be such a problem in the preliminary data being provided to Capita.  
 
It seems to me that it would be possible to allow further time for the provision of the information 
whilst not further delaying the start of the Inquiry if you were to combine the six week period for 
consideration of, and representations upon, the further environmental information with the 
preparation of proofs and set a date for the commencement of the Inquiry at, say, 8 weeks from a 
deadline for submission of the Rule 17 information in mid-April. This would mean starting the 
Inquiry during the second week in June.  
 
The applicant can confirm that the Woodland Enterprise Centre at Flimwell could be made 
available for up to four weeks in June or July 2021. As the position with Covid 19 is still unknown, 
we expect that PINS will require a blended Inquiry and propose to liaise with PINS regarding the 
necessary video-conferencing equipment and technical support. I anticipate that it will be 
considered undesirable, in the current climate, for there to be multiple venues and Mr Gillett 
understands (from informal contact) that Robertsbridge Community College would be reluctant to 
host any significant events for the foreseeable future.  
 
If you consider this to be an acceptable way forward, I will contact the DfT and PINS to make the 
necessary arrangements.  
 
Would you find it helpful for the applicant to provide a further update on progress at the end of 
November? 
 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 

 
 
 
Jane Wakeham 
Partner 
 
DT  020 7593 5133 
DF  020 7593 5099 
jwakeham@wslaw.co.uk 
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Annex A 
 
From: Smith, Bryony (Capita) [mailto:Bryony.Smith@capita.com]  
Sent: 29 October 2020 16:21 
To: David Gillett <david.gillett@davg.co.uk> 
Cc: Callaway, Suzanne (Capita) <Suzanne.Callaway@capita.com> 
Subject: RE: RVR Public Inquiry - FRA Hydrology data update. 
 
Hi David, 
 
Responses to the key points in red below.  We will try and still meet the deadline that Suzy has 
previously specified, but that means the data does need to arrive this week and we encounter no 
more issues.  A 2-3 week buffer would make me more comfortable given the delay has been out 
of our control. 
 
Thanks 
 
Bryony 
 

• Exactly what Capita has asked for (from the EA) and the date(s) on which it was 
requested and when reminders were sent. 

o We asked for hydrometric data (flow and rainfall data from river and rain 
gauges).  Details of which are in the attached email.  We issued the original 
request on 4th August 2020.   

o A chaser was sent by me on 16/09/2020.   
o A response was received on Friday 2nd October.   
o A Capita reply to that response was sent on 5th October stating that the data 

requested had not been supplied.   
o A reminder was sent on 21st October and then again on 28th October.  ***I think 

Suzy may have sent an email to Sophie or spoken to Sophie in the interim (but I 
don’t have access to her emails to check!) 

o Another response from the EA was received on 28th October and Capita sent a 
link to a file transfer site on 29th October 
 

• Why the data is necessary 
o It is recommended that the derivation of flow estimates is based as much on 

observed data as is possible. Using observed data increases confidence in the 
estimates produced.  The first of the six maxims of flood estimation written in the 
Flood Estimation Handbook, and reiterated by the Environment Agency in their 
Flood Estimation Guidelines, is that “Flood Frequency is best estimated from 
gauged data.” 

 

• What you have been sent and the date(s) on which it was received 
o 2nd October – sent 4no. emails from KSL Enquiries.  First email stated that data 

was too large to be transferred in one email so data was being split into 
three.  Three emails then received, but all three contained the same information: 
data for two rain gauges – Hartfield and Redgate Mill.  There appeared to have 
been a mix up in the attachments that were sent.  Work cannot be done with 
these rain gauges alone as a) I don’t know if there is more rain gauge data 
coming and b) the flow gauge data is the most important. 

 

• What is missing 
o Data missing as per table below: 
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• What effect the missing data has on Capita’s ability to do the work 
o The missing data means that 60% of the work required to derive the hydrology 

estimates cannot be undertaken.  The observed data needs to be quality checked 
and processed which takes time 

• The impact of the delays to date on the target for producing the finished FRA  
o We will try our utmost to make up for the delay.  Our hydrologists have been 

working on what they can in the interim following our instruction to proceed 
however there is probably still 2-3 weeks of work remaining once the data is 
received.  I would therefore put a 2-3 week tentative delay on finishing the FCA 
especially as staff have already booked leave for Christmas. 

 
 
Bryony  
 
Bryony Smith MCIWEM C.WEM 
Principal Flood Risk Consultant – Environment 
Real Estate & Infrastructure 
07860 861559 | Capita 
capitaproperty.co.uk 
 
Please note that my working days are Monday to Thursday 

 
 
 
 


